
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
July 28, 2014  

5:30 p.m. at City Hall 
 

Montevallo City Council Meeting 
July 28, 2014  

6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 

Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Meeting Call to Order 
 
Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 6/23/14  
 
Student Recognitions / Awards 
 
Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council  
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 

o Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)–  
o Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, Environmental 

Preservation Initiatives) – 
o Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & recreation, Golf Course, Youth 

Athletics, Trails, Historical Commission, Planning &Zoning, Annexations) –  
o Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, Sister City 

Commission, Artwalk, Middle School Grant) – 
o Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber) –  

 
Consent Agenda: 
 
New Business:  

o Approval of Alabama DOT ROW Cooperative Maintenance Agreement 
o Approval of Alabama DOT ROW Grading / Landscaping Agreement 

 
Old Business: 

o Wayfinding Project 
 

Board Appointments: 
 
Other Business 
 
Citizen Participation  
 
Adjourn 
  



Montevallo City Council Work Session  
July 28, 2014  
5:30 p.m. at City Hall  
  
Minutes – Work Session 

Mayor Hollie C. Cost, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Sharon Gilbert, Council 
Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Don Hughes, and Council Member Dee Woodham were in 
attendance.  

Mayor Cost called the work session to order at 5:30 p.m. 

No Student awards during this Council Meeting 

New Business 
Approval of Alabama DOT ROW Cooperative Maintenance Agreement – report made  
By Herman Lehman 
In a prior council meeting, the Council had tentatively approved the Eagle Scout Project with the 
contingent of approving the design.  No design has been provided to council or ALDOT and it is also 
subject to ALDOT’s approval.  Both Kirk Hamby and Cindy Holsombeck have talked to the Chappell’s with 
regards to providing a copy of the design.   The agreements from ALDOT to be approved by council will 
allow us to authorize and agree to maintain the area around the design once it has been installed.  Kirk 
Hamby mentioned that Mrs. Chappell is showing some frustration and had mentioned that she could 
possibly return all the donated funds.  At this time we will hold off on voting on this until we get the 
design. 
 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



  



Old Business 
Wayfinding Project – nothing to report. 
  
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 
Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)-Council Member Willie 
Goldsmith 
 
Lieutenant Alexander (Police Department) – gave report as follows: 
  



 
  



 
Chief Bill Reid (Fire Department)  - gave his report as follows:  
 
The final day for all bids on the Heart Monitors must be turned in by Monday August 4, 2014.  The bids 
will be reviewed and at the next council meeting we will present our recommendation.  The lease 
agreement between Montevallo Fire Department and South East Shelby will also be presented at the 
next council meeting.  
 

Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, Environmental 
Preservation Initiatives) – Council Member Don Hughes – absent 
 



Kirk Hamby – Public Works - gave his report as follows: 
Paving is supposed to start on August 4, 2014 and plan on starting on Overland Road.  Council Member 
Dee Woodham said that she had a meeting with Trey and that paving was going to start this Wednesday 
July 30, 2014 and they are going to start on Reonda Road and then move over to Overland Road.  This 
gives the City two days to tag windows informing them that vehicles will need to be removed off the 
street, and parked elsewhere by Wednesday.  Some vehicles may be inoperable and requested the 
Montevallo Police for assistance. 

Inventory of all street lights has started.   There are some that need to be upgraded, some that don’t 
burn at all, some are 30 to 40 years old and if we can go to a different bulb to illuminate more.  During 
this we will also address the issue at the Methodist Church on Shelby Street.  There are two trees that 
we desperately need to take down, there one is between Shoshone and Pineview and the drive going 
into the University Baptist Church, this tree has been declared dead.  The other tree that needs to be 
removed is located by the Middle School.  The price we have so far is $1250 plus $400 to remove the 
stump and to remove the tree at Shoshone but we have not received a price for the second tree.  We 
will have to contact the property owner and get permission to cut the tree down and we would have to 
assess the property.  We will verify to see if we can use the grant money to cut this particular tree down. 
Council Member Hughes said that he would like to see us plant replacement trees.  Mayor Cost spoke 
with Mr. Hale with the Arbor Beautification Board to provide us with information when trees are 
removed and where the replacements will be planted on our right of ways. 

Council Member Nix asked if we could consider making Middle and Valley a four way since we took the 
light down.  County Traffic Engineers have looked at it and highly recommend that we do not make it a 
four way.  We have received some preliminary news on the tap grant that we submitted for Middle 
Street.  It will naturally slow down the traffic, additional patrols have been in the area, but after 
sometime if we see that this needs to be looked at again and discuss a four way, we can look at it again 
in the future. 

The poles are in the yard in Columbiana, we can get them back if we need any of them.  They will bring 2 
60’ poles back to cut in half and use them at the shooting range for the police department. 

 

 
Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf Course, Youth 
Athletics, Trails, Historical Commission, Planning & Zoning, Annexations) – Council Member Rusty Nix 
 

Shane Baugh – Parks & Recreation – gave his report as follows:  

Soccer registration started out slow but since then we have picked up at least 30 registrations and we 
will have two more sign ups and hoping to reach our goal of 40 children.   

 



They have been working on all of the score boards which will be great because most of your travel ball 
like to use the score boards.  They are also talking about doing a fall baseball and will benefit from it too. 
They are expecting the lights to be installed by October for the University Field, the soft ball field look 
really good. 
 
Golf & Trails – nothing to report 
 
 
Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, Sister City 
Commission, Artwalk, Middle School Grant) - Council Member Sharon Gilbert 
 
Allie Williams (Parnell Memorial Library) – report presented by Sharon Gilbert 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Council Member Sharon Gilbert continued her report 

 
 



 



  



Montevallo City Council Meeting 
July 28, 2014  
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie C. Cost, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member Dee Woodham, Council 
Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Don Hughes and Council Member Sharon Gilbert were in 
attendance.   

Meeting Called to Order - Mayor opened the meeting at 6:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance 

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes:   

Council Member Nix made a Motion to Approve the Minutes from the July 14, 2014. Council Member 
Goldsmith seconded.   ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE … MOTION APPROVED 

No student recognition  

Citizen Participation 
 
Robert Pilkerton wanted the council members to introduce themselves, Council Member Dee Woodham 
District 5, Council Member Sharon Gilbert District 3, Council Member Willie Goldsmith District 2, and 
Council Member Rusty Nix District 1.  He wanted to commend how much pride is taken with regards to 
the appearance of our city.   We have visitors visit our city every weekend and had several thousands 
visit during the July 4th weekend.  He then mentioned how disappointed he was that we didn’t take the 
time to cut the grass/weeds alongside Hwy 119 and that this should be our responsibility to take care of 
it.  Council Member Hughes explained that this area is handled by the State and some home owners 
take it upon themselves to cut it.  Mr. Pilkerton was given three minutes to make and voice his concern 
and still felt that it is the City’s responsibility to manage the area. 
 
Mrs. Allison Welcome is following up with regards to a request that she had made about a month and a 
half ago about Kirk Hamby regarding the equipment that was going to be used to cut the trees that 
overhang on Hwy 203.  Mr. Hamby explained that the equipment is still in for repairs in Troy, Alabama.  
He also checked with the County and it will be sometime in September before they make their rounds 
through the county.   
 
 
Council Member Sharon Gilbert completed her report (shown above) 
  
 
Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber) – Council Member Dee 
Woodham 
 
Council Member Woodham gave her report 
The Water & Sewer Bonds we completed the refinancing transaction and Trustmark won that business.  
The next closest bidder was exactly the same rate with $5000 origination fee , by awarding this to 
Trustmark that is keeping the business locally.   



The Water & Sewer board agreed to pay for ½ of the Overland Road repairs and we have already 
received the money.  One of the larger bills that came through was a $2100 computer services from the 
County.  The next finance meeting is this week on Wednesday at 4:30.   
 
Council Member Hughes wasn’t sure if he was going to be able to make it to the finance meeting.   The 
city employees are our treasure and without them where would the city be, and we need to take into 
consideration and what they are paid.  When was the last time anyone got a raise?  If they are doing 
their job then they deserve to receive a pay increase and he believes that reallocation of expenditures to 
take care of our employees. 
 
Council member Hughes then announces that this would be his last city Council Meeting.  I can’t hear 
and cannot understand anything anyone says and officially resigned his position as City Council.  He 
doesn’t feel comfortable voting on anything that he can’t hear but able to read.  He stated that he would 
provide the City Council and Mayor an official resignation letter.   Mr. Hughes left the council meeting at 
6:15 p.m. 
 
In the cooperative district meeting today, the original bids came significantly over budget for Stephens 
Park, they went back over the list and they will be providing pricing from irrigation and concrete 
contractors.  
 
Barg Wagner is about 80% complete, they do not anticipate any kind of easements they will need just a 
few construction easements.   
 
Track facility they are expecting to complete the grading this week, they are building/pouring the pad 
for the bleachers and finishing the final layer this week.  On August 11, 2014 the company will come in 
and start working on the site and they don’t anticipate any problems and should be completed by the 
end of the year. 
 
Softball they are almost completed with the grading, the sewer goes in next week and the widening will 
start back up in two weeks.   The widening for the high school fields, the lights are up they just need to 
run conduit so they are 50% complete on this.   
 
The Middle Street Grant has been approved but still has to go before the MPO and it votes for its 
officials.  The original estimate on this was probably too low and the people on the committee also 
thought it was too low.  The original estimate was $120,000, and they are thinking it will be more like 
$250/$350,000.  Our match on this is 20% plus engineering costs which will run about $30/40,000.  So 
we have to plan on allocating approximately $70/100,000 match.   
 
Paving is not included in the grant and it would be paved anyways it’s the side-walks that is in the 
grants.  They would not consider our paving as a match.  When council approved to send in the grant it 
laid out how much money would come out on each item and part of the initial up front cost of the 
engineering is not covered by that at all and it will not pay.  We have included that on what we had left 
over from out Capital Improvement fund.  This has been tracked if it does go over budget they have not 
said they would cover this.  We would have to come up with the difference  if they don’t fund us the 
greater amount which we would have but it would take away from our ability to do some other things. 
 
RFP closes on August the 7th and will not know anything until after that day. 
 



Approval of Bills:   

Council Member Nix made a Motion to pay the bills.  Council Member Gilbert seconded.   ALL AYES … 
MOTION APPROVED 

New Business 

Waiting to discuss the Approval of Alabama DOT ROW Cooperative Maintenance Agreement  
Waiting to discuss the Approval of Alabama DOT ROW Grading/Landscaping Agreement 
 
Old Business 

Waiting on additional information on Wayfinding Project 

No Board appointments at this time 

Other Business 

Council Member Nix made a Motion to waive vendor license for the Car Show.  Council Member 
Goldsmith seconded, ALL AYES … MOTION APPROVED 

Citizen participation 

There being no further business before the council, Council Member Woodham made a Motion to 
Adjourn.  Council Member Nix seconded.  ALL AYES … MOTION APPROVED – meeting Adjourned at 6:13 
p.m. 
 
Submitted by: 
 
 
Sandy Byrd 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk 
 


